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Ordinary Meeting of Kirkoswald Parish Council held at 7.30 pm on Tuesday 9th July, 2019 in Kirkoswald Church Institute.
PUBLIC OPEN MEETING (15 Mins): Members of the public can address the Council on any issues that they wish to draw to their attention. Afterwards, they cannot interject in the meeting.

Present: Mrs I Henderson, Mrs S Quinn (Chair), Mrs J Tea (Vice Chair), Mr N Jackson, Mr R Raine, Mr R Cranston, Mr J Little, Mrs W Smith, Mr N Edmundson, District Cllr Robinson & Mrs R Lytollis (Clerk)
DRAFT MINUTES
                                ORDINARY MONTHLY MEETING

1. To receive any declarations of interest: Mr N Jackson (Planning) & Mr J Little (Planning)
2. To receive apologies: Mr A Jackson, Mr J Haugh, County Cllr Driver (to arrive after another meeting)
3. Minutes: It was resolved to authorise the Chair to sign the minutes of the ordinary meeting held on Tuesday 11th June, 2019 as a true record (proposed by Mrs J Tea, seconded by Mr N Jackson, unanimous vote)
4. To discuss any matters arising from minutes of previous meetings: Nothing
5. To receive updates on the Community Led Plan and councillor led areas
Footpath to Eden Bridge: A notice had been placed in the Raven reminding people to keep their dogs on leads when using the footpath. The Clerk reported that she had also spoken to the Clerk of Lazonby Parish Council and they are going to put a notice in the next Lazonby newsletter, and it will be discussed at the meeting in September.

6. To discuss writing an Emergency Plan: Councillors had looked at the Gamblesby document online. Councillors agreed that they didn’t need to draw up a formal list. It was noted that there has been a piece put in the newsletter and a form for people to collect information that they want to record. It was discussed in length and councillors voted unanimously that one was not required.
7. To receive a report from District Cllr Robinson:
“A new administration was formed to run Eden District Council by an agreement created between the Independent Group of 10 members, Liberal Democrats 10 members, Green Party 2 members and Labour 2 members which totals 24 members working together from a total number of 38 elected members.

The Executive is made up of 3 Liberal Democrats, 3 Independents, 1 Labour.
The Leader of the Council is Dr Virginia Taylor and Deputy Leader is Mary Robinson.

The Portfolio holders are:
· Virginia Taylor - Leader

· Mike Tonkin – Services

· Karen Greenwood – Resources

· Mary Robinson – Commercial

· Lissie Sharp – Communities

· Mark Ruddall – Eden Development

· Judith Derbyshire – Housing and Health

One of the first priorities is to tackle is the funding shortfall for the 2019/2020 financial year which sits at just under 1 million pounds.  The year ending 2018/19 had a shortfall of around £750 K.  It was the decision of the previous administration to take funding from the Councils reserves to balance the budget.

Due to Government funding reduction over the next 4 years the shortfall will rise to 1.7 to 2 million pounds.

The Penrith Strategic Masterplan feedback from the public engagement held during 2018 and prepared by Lancaster and Cumbria Universities was reviewed by the Executive and the decision made to cease any further progress on the Beacon Villages proposals.  The feedback will be used as part of the information taken into account as a refresh of the Eden Local Plan which will commence later this year.

The Executive also reviewed feedback from the consultations for the Council Plan which will set out priorities for the 2019/2023.  As part of the consultation process there will be a community conference in September and I have started the process of setting up a conference specifically for the Businesses in Eden as it is important they have their views heard about how the Council can drive forward economic development.

The plan is timetabled for adoption at the 7th November council meeting.

Climate change is an ever pressing area and the Council meeting this coming Thursday will be receiving a petition asking for the Council to declare a climate change emergency which has happened at many councils across Cumbria and the rest of the country.  The Leader will then put forward a motion to declare a Climate change emergency with a aim to make Eden District carbon neutral by 2030.  There will be a programme adopted which will see the Council itself become carbon neutral taking into account both production and consumption emissions. All in all there are 7 points to the motion.

We currently have two consultants working in the organisation who are assisting with a transformation process to realign the Councils staffing structure and work streams.  This was agreed under the previous administration and is time limited.

I am part of the H R and Appeals panel tomorrow who will be interviewing and hopefully recruiting a new director of People and Place which has been covered by one of the consultants outlined earlier.
This will complete the senior management team which has reduced from 3 posts to 2 posts.

Devolvement of Footway lighting and other associated services is ongoing for those parishes which have requested a transfer.  There will be a pause whilst the success of the process is examined.  Mike Tonkin is back in charge of this area of operation and it was Mike who took the trouble to meet with all the parishes to agree the footway lights.  This agreement was then scrapped and a different approach taken.  

One of the other areas he will be overseeing with officers is the next tendering of the waste contracts.  The new administration is keen to roll out garden waste across the district as at the moment it is unfair.  The government is bringing in legislation to have food waste collected.  The blue bags will no doubt go and be replaced by wheelie bins although not everyone has space to store them so other solutions will have to be found.  This will be complete by 2022.

The leisure contract is also coming out of its contract and will be retendered and again need to be in place by 2022. 

Options which will be explored will probably be shared service, full tender, bring back in house.

My own focus is on economic development and strategy  and we have run out of employment land. 

Employment, apprentices, and Town centres, Income generation and maximising commercial opportunities in land and asset management.

I have become a Board member of the Local Enterprise Partnership which I will report on at the next meeting after my first board meeting on 19th July.  It is this organisation chaired by Lord Inglewood which has to draw up an Industrial strategy for the county.  This is also the body which receives development money from the government.  The Borderlands deal just agreed last week will see £200 million coming into Cumbria.  From my first week or so I do not see much heading into Eden. I did meet Jake Berry the minister in charge of the Borderlands deal last week at the opening of Carlisle and the Lake District airport and he seems committed to making a success of it. Unfortunately Rory wasn’t available due to overseas duties.
With regard to the article in the Herald with a request from Chairman of Planning William Patterson under a rather strong headline over which the Council had no control it must be stressed when Parish councils go against officer recommendations to refuse or allow then it is really important for a representative to attend the planning meeting and argue their case.  This is the mechanism which moves an application from delegated powers to the planning meeting which costs a lot of money to run especially officer time when they could be getting on with something else”.  

8. To receive a report from County Cllr Driver: County Cllr Driver had sent her monthly report to Parish Councillors by email. Clerk to forward a copy of the document to Mrs W Smith. 
9. To receive an update on the upkeep of Kirkoswald Church Institute

Mr J Little said that the committee had nothing to report. The new ‘fitness for all’ classes are going well and leaflets are available giving details of events/ classes being held. The hall is operating as planned. The next project will be work to the gents’ toilets.

10. The discuss the condition of parish notice boards: It was agreed that the Scalehouse board needs to be taken down and Mr N Jackson agreed to take it away. Mrs S Quinn said that Mr Howard Quinn has volunteered to repair one board, and it was agreed that the Clerk ask Mr Eric Bell and Mr Tim Hodgkins for a quote for the work required. Mrs W Smith said that she would paint the board at Parkhead. It was agreed that the Clerk look for some suitable designs in trade magazines.
11. To discuss footway lights: See playground point below.
12. To discuss any update on trees on parish land: Mr A Jackson and Mrs J Tea to walk around the parish to look at the trees.
13. To discuss the transfer of the playground:
Mrs S Quinn reported that she had spoken to Mr Neil Buck. She explained that there are three choices for the Parish Council to choose from: 1. Stay as it is (status quo), 2. Management plan (they organise inspections, and we pay for rent and maintenance) or 3. Full devolvement. Mrs J Tea proposed that the Parish Council goes for option 1. Mr N Jackson said that he was happy to go with option 1 but the grass cutting contractors being used at present are leaving grass clippings all over the car park and he has to clear them every fortnight. Councillors were unanimously in favour of option 1 (subject to confirmation as to who is responsible for repairs, the cost of inspections and the grass cutting service being better).
Mrs S Quinn said that she had also spoken to Mr Neil Buck on the subject of the devolution of footway lights.

14. To receive any update on Cumbria In Bloom: Mrs S Quinn reported that the judges are coming tomorrow. Councillors wanted to thank all those who had contributed to the entry.
15. To consider any Police issues arising:
· Parishioners are reminded to lock up their quad bikes and heating oil tanks need to be locked and alarmed. 

· A ‘zero tolerance’ drink driving campaign will be running over the summer. 

· There are reports that garden equipment left out is being taken and sold at cash converters and at car boot sales. 

· Parishioners are reminded to watch out for suspicious vehicles and report them to the Police (ideally with their registration number).

16. To receive the Highwayman’s Report and discuss matters related to Highway

Mr R Raine gave the following report:

· Mr Raine had met with a man from Cumbria Highways who was working on filling in potholes. He said that they had looked around the parish to make sure that they had got as many as possible.

· A channel off the road, through the verge, to the gutter is needed to remove water from the road at Jack Barn.
· Busk road: Councillors agreed that the road is in a very bad state and it was agreed that the Clerk contact Mr John Banks to say how desperately the work is needed.

· There is a problem with weeds on Sickergill bridge and Raven bridge (Renwick to Haresceugh road).

· T junction over the top of Scales: the white ‘give way’ lines need to be repainted on corner (see above).
17. To receive the Financial Report

· It was resolved to make the following payment of bills (proposed by Mrs J Tea, seconded by Mr J Little, unanimous vote):
Clerk’s Salary & Expenses (July)


£306.36 

(Chq No: 100943)

Clerk’s Salary & Expenses (to be paid in August)
£269.62 

(Chq No: 100944)

Spoilt









(Chq No: 100945)

Mr N Jackson (B & Q and Richardson’s)

£ 47.77

(Chq No: 100946)

· Councillors thanked Mr P Edmundson and Mr N Jackson for painting the benches in the village.
· Mrs S Quinn reported that there will be a discount from Playdales of £648 for the new equipment. It is hoped that the work to be carried in September.

18. To consider any planning applications made and related matters 
· 19/0417 Land Adjacent to Harberry, Renwick, Penrith CA10 1JL- No objections (proposed by Mrs J Tea, seconded by Mrs W Smith, unanimous vote)
· 19/0420 Old Parks, Kirkoswald, Penrith CA10 1DY- No objections (proposed by Mrs J Tea, seconded by Mrs W Smith, unanimous vote)
· 19/0435 Ennerdale, Renwick, Penrith CA10 1LA- No objections (proposed by Mrs J Tea, seconded by Mrs W Smith, unanimous vote)

19. To receive decisions on planning applications made: None
20. To consider correspondence received: Covered under other agenda points
21. To receive Councillors’ reports and items for future agendas

· Winter roads and grit bins (It was agreed that the Clerk email County Cllr Driver to ask that Scale Houses to Renwick road be included in the gritting routes for next winter)
· Seats

· Noticeboards
22. To decide the date and venue of the next meeting: 7.30 pm on Tuesday 10th September, 2019 in Renwick Reading Room
The meeting closed at 8.31 pm

Signed:  R. E. Lytollis


Clerk to Kirkoswald Parish Council

Date: 09/07/2019 
